
 

 

BEACH RESTORATION 
PROJECT  

----------------------- 
HISTORY 

 
May ‘13 -- Shoreline engineer Michael VanLandringham (VA Dept of 
Conservation and Recreation) meets with members of Board at beach to 
assess situation; recommends contacting coastal engineer Scott Hardaway 
(VA Institute of Marine Sciences, VIMS); Hardaway recommends Craig 
Palubinski, Bayshore Design 
 
1 June 13 -- Beach Restoration Committee formed at Annual Meeting 
(Bruce Hulse and Ray Michelini co-chairs); POA approves $2000 for 
project 
 
10 Oct 13 -- Palubinski visits, submits proposal for breakwater extension, 
groins, sand nourishment, and vegetation plantings and recommends Dan 
Brown (Earth Resources) for construction  
 
19 Nov 13 -- Brown proposes 2x48’ groins, 2x20’ spurs on each groin, 240 
cu. yds. sand, and topsoil on apron 
 
16 Dec 13 -- Committee discusses two proposals with Scott Hardaway 
(VIMS), who recommends extending existing breakwater (now 25’ long) to 
either 80’ or 100’ and increasing height by 2’, sand nourishment, 
vegetation, and scour protection at base of existing bulkhead 
 
1 Feb 14 -- Committee provides final report with list of alternatives and 
associated costs to Board; Committee recommends: 
 
1.  If Board has no interest in full beach restoration, at a minimum in short 
term, fund scour protection to protect bulkhead, add dirt/gravel and possibly 
grass to protect bulkhead apron, and relocate steps to SE end of “beach”; 
estimated cost:  $6,100 



 

 

 
2.  If community wants full restoration, have Bayshore Design do a design 

study -- estimated cost:  $2000 
 
8 Feb 14 -- Board meets and decides that, at a minimum, we must have 
scour protection to protect bulkhead and road through common area 
 
28 Feb 14 -- Board meets with local realtors re: effect of beach restoration 
on home values in PBE; realtors estimate restoration would add between 
$10,000-$15,000 to the value of homes; Board decides to engage Craig 
Palubinski of Bayshore Design to perform design study 
 
31 May 14 -- at Annual Meeting, motions passed to repair bulkhead based 
on design study and to approve up to $8000 for project from capital 
reserves 
 
Jun 14 -- Palubinski completes design study, recommends 50’ breakwater, 
2x30’ spurs, 240 cu. yds. of sand nourishment, vegetation plantings, scour 
protection at base of bulkhead, ground repair and seeding; cost:  $56,500 
 
29 Jun 14 -- Sandy Rowe proposes to contribute up to $30,000 to cost of 
beach restoration in exchange for POA deeding to Rowe its interest in 
easement associated with Rowe’s property past the POA common area 
(described in 2 Mar 93 Deed of Easement and Release); Rowe also offers 
to accept 50% of responsibility (vs current 25%) for maintenance of 
roadway through common area up to his gate; offer expires 30 Dec 14 and 
is contingent upon POA acceptance of Palubinski design study or suitable 
alternative that constitutes full restoration 
 
10 Jul 2014 -- Jon meets with Andy Cockrell, local construction engineer, 
regarding alternative pricing for riprap (scour protection) and sand, as well 
as practicality and effectiveness of gabion baskets (vs breakwaters and 
spurs); he estimates baskets would cost $28,000 
 
24 Jul 14 -- Board meets and decides to contact attorney re: POA’s 
authority to “sell” its easement to Rowe in exchange for his $30,000 
contribution to beach project; search for attorney begins 
 



 

 

Sep 14 -- homeowners surveyed about Rowe proposal; of 31 replies, 18 
support accepting Rowe’s offer and pursuing full beach restoration; 13 
support declining Rowe’s offer. Rowe extends his offer to 30 Jun 15 
 
9 Jan 15 -- report from Carl Bowmer, atty (Saluda), indicates that (1) no 
prohibition exists in PBE bylaws, covenants, etc., against selling easement 
rights to Rowe; (2)  POA has a legal right to sell easement with consent of 
membership (simple majority of those present and proxies at a face-to-face 
meeting); and (3) in recommending any assessment for beach restoration, 
Board must make finding that beach restoration is in best interests of PBE  
 
9 Mar 15 -- Board decides to engage a surveyor to evaluate location of 
boundaries of common area and easement through Rowe’s property that 
was granted to PBE in ’93 (that is, what exactly would we be giving up?) 
 
12 May 15:  Andy Cockrell reports that he can get us a good deal on rock 
and sand for the project. 
 
25 May 15: Cockrell submits an estimate for doing the project, either the 
Palublinski design or an alternative, extending the existing sill rather than 
building a new one closer to shore.  Cost: just under $50,000. 
While he favors the alternate design he wants another professional opinion 
about its feasibility, noting that he lacks the appropriate professional 
credentials. 
 
25 May 15: Surveyor Ben Stallings delivers his findings, including three 
possibilities: a “most likely,” and “best-case” and “worst-case” 
interpretations.  The “most likely” version indicates that a “sliver” (Stallings’ 
term) of the crescent beach at the end of the easement would be 
accessible, but only at low tide and with access only by climbing across the 
riprap.   
 
 
 



 

 

SUMMARY OF BEACH RESTORATION PROPOSAL FROM BAYSHORE 
DESIGN 

 
 
50 Linear Foot Breakwater     $21,000 
 
2x30’ spurs       $17,500 
 
240 cu yd beach nourishment      $6,000 
 
Wetlands plantings           $800 
 
120’ armour stone scour protection   $10,500 
 
Ground repair and seeding          $700 
 
 
      TOTAL:   $56,500 
 

 
ISSUES BEFORE POA 

 
One:  whether to embark upon full beach restoration, recognizing that 
doing so will require an assessment upon each lot owner:  likely 
somewhere between $300 and $400/lot if Rowe’s offer is accepted.  
Two:  if yes, whether to accept Rowe’s offer of a dollar-for-dollar match in 
exchange for deeding over our easement rights; if we pursue only the de 
minimis option of scour protection for the bulkhead, his offer is off the table. 
Three:  if no, whether to pursue de minimis option of scour protection for 
bulkhead (approx. $6000 or $115/lot). 
Four:  if no, whether to take no action re: bulkhead 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 


